
 League of Women Voters of New Mexico  

Board Meeting Minutes

March 21, 2015

Higher Learning Center, Room 205, 1950 Siringo Road, Santa Fe

Present:  Barbara Calef, Cheryl Haaker, Meredith Machen, Dick Mason, Linda Moscarella, Donna Reynolds, Andrea Targhetta, Carol Tucker Trelease, Judy Williams

Absent:  Diane Goldfarb, Erika Graf-Webster, Lee Lockie

Guests: Ardyth Norem, Becky Shankland, Adair Waldenberg

President Machen called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m.   Agenda was reviewed and approved.  A typo in the minutes was noted and corrected.  Minutes of the January 17 meeting were approved as corrected. She noted that LWVNM has gotten lots of good publicity lately. We’ve had op eds and letters published on public finance ethics, campaign donations disclosure, transparency, disenfranchisement caused by voter photo ID, and anniversary of Voting Rights Act. We’ve also been mentioned in various articles in the New Mexican, on the KUNM call-in show by Dede Feldman, featured for half-hour show on KVSF-Julia Goldberg Show on League’s legislative priorities, interviewed for KNME by Gwyneth Doland for opening segment of In Focus on ethics commission and Sen. Griego’s resignation and rush replacement attempt,  on KSFR Vox Box on legislative process and partisan gridlock, and on Open Meetings Act and importance of public comment periods (Sunshine Week). We also had a paid ad in NM In-Depth’s 2015 Legislative Guide and were listed as a transparency champion. Thousands of guides were distributed free throughout the session.
Treasurer’s Report:  Cheryl noted that very little has happened with regards to funds.  We have over $15,000 in the bank and $1,137 in the Ed Fund. She has been reimbursing expenses for La Palabra, and she is prepared for a huge La Palabra cost for the Convention issue. We discussed the elements in the Constant Contact subscription, which costs $336 a year.  Cheryl clarified whose Convention registration fees LWVNM would pay for and the Convention delegate numbers for each League based on the membership numbers submitted to LWVUS at the end of January. The League reception food expenses have not all been reimbursed.  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously approved to accept the Treasurer’s report.  

Program:  Judy Williams reported that the Drug Policy position has been revised to align with the LWVUS position.   It was moved, seconded, and unanimously passed to approve the revision. The Education position has been revised to merge parts of the old LWVNM position with a new GLC position, as agreed at the last Board meeting.  The revisions were sent to the Board and members of the GLC Education Study Committee for consideration.  The Board discussed it, and a few other modifications were made.  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously passed to adopt the revised Education position by concurrence.  Judy will distribute the amended version.

Meredith proposed that LWVNM adopt LWVGLC’sQuality of Life position by concurrence at Convention, following the approach used to concur with SFC’s transparency position.  It was moved, and seconded that the Board recommend a Quality of Life mini-study and concurrence.  However, no one from the GLC League offered to lead the study/concurrence. The motion failed.

Meredith proposed that the Board recommend a mini-study on charter schools.   The scope and objectives would be to develop guidelines for policymakers to use to ensure that charter schools (including virtual schools) do not prioritize profit over student achievement, that they follow state standards and requirements, that they be held accountable for student performance (i.e., graduation and withdrawal rates, proficiency levels, etc.), that they conform to traditional funding structures, governance, and accountability requirements including adequate staffing.  The goal is to advocate at the legislature for bills that would increase oversight and regulation of charter schools. Meredith offered to lead the study and pointed out that many League members were interested in this issue.  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously passed to do a Mini Study on Charter Schools.  

It was announced that there was insufficient local League support for a study on Public Banking.

LWVNM has no position on the composition of an Ethics Commission. A Santa Fe League member volunteered to research positions of other state Leagues regarding characteristics, balance, technical expertise of such a commission. 

Adair presented the budgets for 2015-2016 and 2016-2017.  It was moved, seconded, and unanimously passed to accept the budgets as presented.  Adair departed after the budget presentation. There was a brief discussion about making individual contributions in honor of Bonnie Burn.
Becky then presented the Nominating Committee report.  Meredith will continue as President.  Dick Mason will continue as Vice-President and continue as Action co-chair with Barbara Calef.  Carol will continue as Secretary, and Cheryl will continue as Treasurer.  

Tarin Nix, a new Director, will manage Communications.  Judy will continue as the head of Program, Laura Stokes will do Membership.  In terms of committees, Barbara Calef and Judy Williams will lead Natural Resources; Diane Goldfarb will lead Reproductive Rights; and Dick Mason and Judy Williams will lead Health Care. Meredith Machen will chair the Education, Immigration, and Voter Services committees. Lynn Jones and others will serve on the Voter Guide committee. 
Off-Board positions include Miriam Ries as La Palabra Editor and Barbara Goedecke will serve as Archivist/Historian.  The Budget Committee will include Adair Waldenberg, Erika Graf-Webster, and Cheryl Haaker.  

Lee Lockie will be an “At Large” Director. We are able to have six elected and six appointed directors.  Laura Stokes is happy to serve on the LWVNM Board.  She does not wish to be called Membership Chair but will do the work.  Lynn Jones will work with Laura.  Becky is willing to continue on the Nominating Committee but not as chair. The search continues. It was moved, seconded, and unanimously passed to accept the Nominating Committee report.  

The Convention schedule was discussed next. Albuquerque City Councilor Dan Lewis will give a brief welcome.  Governor Martinez has been invited to speak and will respond around April 15 regarding her availability.  The Board discussed possible alternative speakers. NM Supreme Court Chief Justice, Barbara Vigil was recommended  as was Lonna Atkeson , UNM Political Science professor, and Lee Reynis, recently retired director of the Bureau of Business and Economic Research.  Carol will ask Martha Burk for a very brief bio and description of her talk.  Linda Wassenrich, our LWVUS liaison, will attend Convention and lead an interactive session, and we will pay for her registration and meals.   

Jan Strand will be the Parliamentarian at Convention. Carol is hosting a reception on Friday evening, May 15 from 5:30 until 7:30 at her home.    Fifty people fit in her house if people are standing, and if the weather is good, people are welcome to go outside.  Carol will provide sparkling cider and red and white wine.  Jo Porter will get contributions of food.  

For La Palabra, local League reports should focus on program as well as summarize activities.  Articles are due on March 25.  Our next meeting is on Sunday, May 17, immediately after Convention.

ACTION:  Dick reported on the NM 2015 legislative session.  From our point of view, nothing bad happened in this legislative session.  Not very many legislators attended our reception.  There were numerous competing activities that evening.  Dick is convening a group to discuss how to improve the legislative process.  

There being no further business, it was moved, seconded, and unanimously passed to adjourn at 1:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Carol Tucker Trelease, Secretary
Edited by Barbara Calef and Meredith Machen
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